
 
 
Duxbury Selectboard Meeting, June 11, 2012, 6:00 pm 
 
Members present: Mo Lavanway, Dick Charland, Craig Isvak, Maureen Harvey 
 
Others: John Grenier, Lars Dickson, Bob Magee, Ken Scott, Jeff Poitras, Ed Patterson, Kristen Fountain, 
Ames Robb, Steve Manosh, Shawnee Perry 
 
Meeting called to order at 6:01 pm 
 
John Grenier, town engineer, on Pollander Brook culvert and contract:  John has a preliminary set of 
plans with detailed specs for this project. Plans not quite ready to go out to bid yet, he needs a couple of 
additional details. Should be ready a week from today. Similar to plan for Morse Rd culvert replacement 
in 1998. Plans have been approved by Patrick Ross (at ANR), Fish & Wildlife, and AOT. Assuming 
board wants to move forward, John needs to go through some technical details. This project probably 
falls in the $150-$200k range; how much does the town want to do to put this out to bid? Does the town 
want a bond on the bid, for example? (Bid bond and/or performance bond). This can add 5-10% to the 
cost of the job. Bid bond is an insurance policy that they don't mess up the bid. Dick: let's do both types 
of bonds. Dick thinks we should send out invitations to bid rather than posting an open bid due to the 
timeline. John thinks this will be a one month job. The scope/timeframe will be requested in the bid.  
John suggests Parent, SD Ireland, Griffin & Griffin, Walker Construction, Kingsbury. Board agrees 
these are the companies that should be asked to bid. John recommends a meeting with adjacent 
landowners again with signed permission on the project from those landowners. Road will have to be 
closed during this construction (Crossett Hill Rd.). 
 
John as Waterbury Selectboard Chair Re: Winooski Street Bridge Restriction Study. There is a choke 
point there now on the river. To determine if there is something that can be done to relieve future 
flooding threats, there needs to be an expanded flood study, including a study of the effects of the 
bridge, flood plains, even the Bolton Dam.  Waterbury has developed an RFP to find a local consulting 
firm to expand on the work that has already been done by FEMA and the state, to study the flooding 
dynamics of Winooski St to the ice center.  State Buildings & General Services, and Central Vermont 
Regional Planning Commission  have committed to contributing to the cost as well as some other state 
and federal dollars.  Waterbury may eventually be looking for support from Duxbury also.  
 
Motion to accept May 28 Selectboard minutes by Craig, second by Mo. All in favor. 
 
Citizens to address the board: Ed Patterson wondering about the fill (blue clay) from the town pit that he 
spoke to Dick about several weeks ago. There is a DRB meeting on Patterson trailer park scheduled for 
July 10. They want to bring the level of the trailers up and need to figure out their materials. Dick: due 
to the current situation at the pit and the review of the Act 250 permit, the board is inclined to think they 
cannot offer anything from the pit for Ed to use. 
 
Highway Foreman Report: Steve Manosh. Backhoe is back and in use on Richardson Rd. 2003 truck is 
back, still needs doors. They also need wing parts for that truck. Also needs tarp for that truck. Dick: this 
was discussed at the road committee meeting. Summer tires are needed as well. York rake broke today 
and needs some welding. The road crew has been ditching and cleaning culverts on Richardson Rd. 
Added crushed gravel near Marshall Rd. bridge on Camel's Hump Rd. Dick: we need to address the 
brush at Winooski St bridge, it is a line of site issue for drivers. 2004 pickup: at the last road committee 
meeting they discussed $1900 estimate for torsion bars and rear springs, Road Committee recommends 



that the truck be sidelined and not used for safety reasons. No sense investing money in a truck with the 
degree of issues this truck has. If town crew needs to use their personal trucks, we will pay mileage. 
Bob/RC is looking into getting another truck through auctions or surplus that can be used short term 
until we know more about the town's financial picture based on FEMA reimbursements, etc. Jeff Poitras: 
There is a tree hanging over River Rd which needs to be removed before it falls into road. (Needs 
landowner permission.) 
 
Financial report: May report provided by Ken. Employees contribute 2.5% and town contributes 4% to 
retirement fund. All employees over 30 hours are mandated to contribute. Dick: What accounts for the 
overage in Ken's budget? Ken thinks it is wrong and he will investigate. Dick: on monthly ledger sheet, 
why is sand & gravel only $36,000? It should be $82,264. Ken will investigate. Maureen: who has a 
pager? Someone on the town crew? Is it being used? To be investigated. Dick: moves to add line item to 
deal with waste oil disposal to town budget @ 138A. Second: Mo. All in favor. It will be an unfunded 
line, will run a balance. Maureen moves to allow employees to use personal vehicles for town business 
and be reimbursed @.52/mile and that Steve be reimbursed for 20 miles already accrued; a line will be 
added to the budget for mileage reimbursement @ 149B. Second by Craig. All in favor. 
 
Efficiency VT reimbursement of $875 on town garage lights was received. Dick moved to direct the 
treasurer to put the money back into capital reserve. Mo second. All in favor 
 
Dick and Craig met with auditor Bill Yacovone last week. The town has been audited every year, but the 
Selectboard had never been provided with the audit report. The auditor's reporting role is to the board. 
The Treasurer should not be signing the letter of engagement. Ken apologized for never presenting this 
to the board. Dick reviewed the 2010 audit report, which contained a number of issues that never made it 
to the board. Dick invited Bill to come to the next SB meeting so that everything is clarified going 
forward. The 2011 audit is still in limbo due to the reimbursements coming from FEMA not tying back 
to the project worksheets. Checking account has not yet been reimbursed the $100,000 we used to pay 
SD Ireland. The Board needs a breakdown on FEMA reimbursement status. We will be holding a special 
town meeting to adjust the town tax rate up from the current .48 level when the board has all of the 
information it needs to do that. 
 
Emergency Management (EM): they have drafted protocol for weather advisories. Requested that the 
Board review it and send comments to Lars and Bob. (This was based on recent tornado advisories.) A 
third proposal was received on the generators for the town site, which contains some good ideas. The 
amount of the grant request needs to be acted upon for submission of the grant by Friday. It is the 
consensus of the committee that the garage should run at full capacity on generators, and the town office 
is secondary.  This meeting will be recessed for the board to meet again on Thursday morning at 8 am to 
decide on the amount of the grant application. 
 
Shawnee: We will not get the grant if the road foreman does not take the ICS 100 course. This is critical. 
Needs to be done by Friday. 
 
Request for bids for radios has a deadline of June 25 (next SB meeting is the scheduled opening). Ken 
has the paperwork. 
 
EM recommendations for town offices: wireless router so that others can work in the office. Voicemail 
accounts or answering machine for people to call in and leave messages about the conditions around 
town in the event of an emergency. EM committee is looking for input around options for 
communication and notifications in the event of an emergency. 
 



Historical Society – no updates 
 
FEMA report: waiting on more info 
 
River Rd. project: Dick is exploring an option for a better price 
 
Old Business: Summer tires. Dick took this issue to the Road Committee. He was reminded that we need 
to do this because some tires and rims went missing last year. We need to replace 8 tires and rims.  
Recommended at the last meeting that we transfer $3000 from 125A and $600 from 126 to cover tires 
for the 2003 truck. So moved by Craig, second Maureen. All in favor. Maureen: is there a process in 
place to ensure this doesn't happen again? We should implement an at least annual inventory. 
 
Maureen on Devlin Rd. research: The issue started in 1990. Maureen presented the board with a 
detailed, bulleted list. She found nothing helpful in the town’s book of roads, many decisions from board 
meetings not recorded there. (Maureen’s research notes are an appendix to these minutes). There is 
general agreement that Devlin Rd should go as far as Kilkenny's driveway, though it looks at though that 
was never properly documented. This morning, Linda Devlin shared with Maureen a notice of survey 
and a letter from her attorney, dated 2005. Maureen researched further and it doesn't appear that the 
survey and letter were ever filed or recorded. The original question arose around whether we would be 
providing any service on the last 2/10 mile, which was damaged this spring by someone in a car tearing 
it up. This will be reviewed by the board and taken up again at the next meeting. 
 
There were two late submissions from companies interested in doing the town audit. Board has 
instructed Bill Yacovone to continue with the 2011 audit, and to also do the single audit. 
 
New business: at town meeting we approved up to $50, 000 to get the equipment into shape. The Tenco 
job on the 2003 truck came in right on target. We are left with one plow and backhoe repair to cover. 
We discussed safety braces for town garage at the last meeting.  We should invest in these. Estimated @ 
$1200. This should come out of the capital reserve fund. Craig made a motion to purchase a pair of 
Dump Lock steel braces not to exceed $1500. Maureen second. All in favor. 
 
Keith Marino has resigned as E911 coordinator. Vacancy needs to be filled as soon as possible because 
we can't assign house numbers. In the interim we could ask Mark Morse. Lars will ask someone he 
thought of in N. Duxbury. 
 
We received an email from CVRPC for integrated transportation enhancement projects. We will not 
pursue at this time.  
 
At 8:22 pm, Dick moved to go into executive session for personnel issues. Maureen second. All in favor. 
It was requested by the board that the minutes taker remain.  
 
Motion by Mo to come out of executive session at 8:40 pm. Second Maureen. All in favor. 
 
Motion by Maureen that the Road Crew #2 position will be offered to Robert Catchapaw @ 
$14.50/hour, pending favorable references and report from his doctor, with review at 6 months. Second: 
Mo. All in favor. 
 
At 8:45, Craig made a Motion to recess the meeting until 8 am on Thursday morning. Will reconvene to 
discuss grant for generators.  Second Mo. All in favor. 
 



Reconvened on Thursday June 14th at 8:02 am 
 
Selectboard Present: Dick Charland, Mo Lavanway, Craig Isvak and Maureen Harvey 
 
Others Present: Bob Magee, Steve Manosh and Lars Dickson 
 
The board reviewed two proposals for emergency backup generators from Reliant Electric Works and 
Brook Field Service. A decision was needed to provide specifications and a dollar amount for a grant 
proposal. Discussion ensued of what size generator we would need to operate and provide essential 
services in the case of a power outage. Since the town would have to provide half the money if the 
grant was approved they needed to weigh the benefits and associated costs. 
A motion was made by Dick and seconded by Craig. All in favor to apply for a grant for based on the 
estimate from Brookfield: 

�20KW LP Kohler Generator garage $6,700 
�8.5 KW Generator for town clerk office $5,000 
�Two Surge protectors $ 350 
�Two precast concrete pads $ 330 
�TOTAL $12,380 
 
Bob Magee raised concerns that the gravel that was spread from bridge 41 to the top of Camel’s Hump 
was a very thin layer and just spread it in select spots. He would prefer that it be spread until it ran out 
and just stop when it ran out. Steve Manosh relayed that not all the gravel could go to Camel’s Hump 
as other areas of the town were in need as well. Dick said he would contact the state to see if they had 
made any progress on their decision on the gravel pit so that we could move forward. 
 
Dick asked if the york rake was being used to remove larger stones on roads still needing top dressing 
with crushed gravel? Steve said that we had been using it and it had been broken while they were 
using it. It was now repaired and they would resume using the rake. 
 
Motion to adjourn Maureen; Second by Craig; All in favor. Meeting adjourned at 8:40 a.m. 


